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President’s Report

It is with great pleasure that | took on the role of President of the Aus-
tralian Society of Herpetologists at the meeting in Albany in December.
| am very grateful for the opportunity, and the recognition from my
peers that the position implies. This year, 2008 marks the 30 anniver-
sary of my first ASH meeting, which was held at the Mintaro Institute Hall and Martindale Hall
in the mid-north of South Australia. That was the first year of my PhD.

| am also very grateful to be able to serve ASH with the help of Glenn Shea (Treasurer) and
Frank Lemckert (Secretary), who were also elected at the Albany meeting. The three of us
have met frequently since December as we come to grips with management of the Society.
Two issues have been high on our agenda. Firstly, for various reasons, we have not fulfilled
our legal requirements to maintain our status as an incorporated society over the last few
years. We have been working hard to rectify this situation so that our incorporation is not
jeopardised. Glenn has done a superb job of sorting through the accounts, most of which
were left in good order by previous treasurers and we anticipate meeting our obligations, in-
cluding the backlog, soon.

Our second priority has been the Newsletter. Thanks to Marc Hero and his team, the Newslet-
ter was brought into the electronic era, but there has not been an issue since 2003. | have
received considerable feedback about a Newsletter, and it is clear that there is a big demand
by members of ASH to be informed through a Newsletter. Deb Bower has taken on the role
of Editor, which is something that deserves the thanks of all members. It is important that
every member provides Deb with as much help as possible, so that we can restore the News-
letter to its former glory, and better. One issue of considerable debate is whether the News-
letter should be electronic, or in hard copy. We have decided to provide it electronically to
those who prefer it that way, and in hard copy to others.

Congratulations and thanks are due to Paul Doughty and his team for the success of the Al-
bany meeting. There was an incredible turnout of members and friends, with concurrent ses-
sions needed to fit everyone in. | came away with the overwhelming impression that | no
longer know the names and relationships of our lizards as molecular methods change the
face of Australian systematics, especially for the Agamidae and Gekkonidae. We voted at the
meeting to accept the offer from SRARNZ to run the next meeting as a joint meeting in New
Zealand. The dates have now been set — 16-19 February, 2009 near to Auckland. More de-
tails will be forthcoming.

Finally, the big event for the herpetological community this year is the 6™ World Congress of
Herpetology, to be held in Manaus, Brazil, in August. There will be a big contingent of ASH
members there. ASH should have an information stand there, where we will have copies of
this Newsletter to give away. If you are going to 6WCH, please be prepared to serve on our
stand for a short while.

I hope that this Newsletter is a welcome (re)addition to your herpetology, and please send
comments and suggestions to Deb.

Mike Thompson
President



ASH Update

The 2008 conference was held in Albany and eventuated into a most enjoyable and informative
get together.

We met in a virtuous location, which was evident by the onsite Egernia kingii and Morelia spi-
lota, despite the cold snap.

Plenary talks were much anticipated by Harry Butler, who many of us grew up watching; Steve
Donnellan, a hero of the trees; and Aaron Bauer, Lord of the Gekkonidae.

A diversity of researchers came to meet and discuss the latest research in our world of herpe-
tology.

Devi and Phil gave us a realistic, yet inspiring outlook on potential post-doctoral options, with a
slightly new twist from a women'’s perspective.

As always Mark Hutchinson’s table took out the quiz night prize *sigh* - | question if that man
knows every individual lizard in South Australia, on a first name basis.

The Hawaiian night saw colour, glitter and herpetologists combine into one mass of bizarre
dance moves. Simon Clulow took out the dancing queen prize, while Sean Doody pulled off a
move unlike nothing I've ever witnessed. | heard it referred to post-conference as ‘the
cochroach’. Go Doods!

On that note, we would like to invite you to meet again at the next meeting for ASH, to be held
in conjunction with SRARNZ and in New Zealand itself. This will certainly be a superb opportu-
nity to see a whole new order of reptiles as well as some serious eye-candy in the form of
geckos.

We extend a warm welcome to the following new members of ASH: Mr John Abramyan, Ms
Joanne Baizik, Miss Marleen Baling, Ms Manuela Barry, Ms Cecilie Beatson, Miss Gillian Bry-
ant, Ms Chloe Cadby, Dr Victoria Cartledge, Mr Ben Croak, Mr Curtis Doughty, Dr Weiguo Du,
Dr Sylvain Dubey, Dr Ashley Edwards, Miss Jennifer Francis, Mr Joshua Hale, Dr Andrew
Hayes, Dr Conrad Hoskin, Ms Noriko Iwai, Mr Geoffrey Kay,
Mr Stephan Leu, Ms Carryn Manicom, Dr Georgia
Mantziou, Ms Camila Monasterio, Ms Bridgette Murphy, Mr
Glen Murray, Mr Edward Narayan, Mr, David Nelson, Mr
Russell Palmer, Dr Scott Parker, Mr Luke Price, Ms Anna-
bel Smith, Ms Katie Smith, Dr Scott Snyder, Miss Zoe
Squires, Ms Claire Stevenson, Miss Michelle Stockwell, Dr
Duncan Sutherland, Mr Roy Teale, Mr Scott van Barneveld,
Mr Dylan van Winkel, Miss Atlanta Veld, Mr Mathew Vick-
ers, Mr Matthew Vucko, Mr Chris Wedding.
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Creating — Community — Collaboration: The symposium
will explore themes such as building communication and
networking at local, regional, and global scales. It aims to
create linkages between communities and to connect
policy-makers and managers at all levels with the latest
information coming out of sea turtle research and
conservation programs. This is the International Sea Turtle
Society's annual symposium.
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Herpetofauna Headlines

Herps Hit Hollywood

The latest David Attenborough series “Life in Cold Blood” has seen the showcase of some fas-
cinating Australian herpetology. Screening this year, research from a few Australian Herpetolo-
gists including: Mike Bull's research on skinks — the sleepy lizards and Pigmy Blue tongues;
Sean Doody'’s research on Pig-nose turtles on the Daly River; Assa frogs from Mike Mahony,
Rachael Peak and the frog team in NSW; Adam Britton and some crocodile footage; as well as
Scott Keough'’s collaboration on African lizards. David Attenborough is highly regarded and
reaches a vast audience. It is fantastic to see hard earned research shared with so many living
rooms around the world.

Tubeworms Kill Turtles

The Murray River has been making headlines in 2008 with the infestation of a marine tube
worm at the mouth of the river. Turtles suffered the consequences of the infestation, as their
shells were covered with the tube worm causing restriction to limbs and excess weight on their
shells . Some of the turtles were rescued by locals but many probably perished. The years of
unsuitable land practises along the Murray River have taken their toll and with the current
drought, impacts are becoming evident.

Defence Mismanages Native Grasslands—Endangered reptiles are the

losers

The current drought has been playing havoc on farmers, on the Murray-Darling, and brought
home how critical water is to become in the not to distant future. In the ACT an unfortunate
saga has been playing out with our native grasslands, and the threatened species that rely
upon them. Among the species affected are the striped legless lizard, the earless dragon and
the pink-tailed legless lizard. Some of the best quality habitat remaining nationally for these
species resides in the ACT, and of that, some of the best examples of remnant lowland native
grasslands reside on lands controlled by the Department of Defence. Defence, in a bout of
chronic indecision, is procrastinating over the buildup of kangaroo numbers in fenced areas at
Belconnen and Majura. There the kangaroos are on the verge of eating themselves out of
house and home, and taking the threatened species with them. It has become an ugly public
issue, with animal welfare groups pitted against conservationists, and demonstrates just how
vulnerable are species that cling to existence in relict fragments of natural habitat. Government
inaction, pressures of development, conflicting messages to politicians from the community,
and a poor commitment to evidential decision-making have, | fear, some imminent bad news
stories in the making for some of our endangered ACT reptiles.




A massive thank you to our regional reporters...
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North Queensland

James Cook University

Lin Schwarzkopf: Three major projects (1) examining the effects of top predators (goannas) on
mesopredator (skinks and spiders) behaviour and ecology, on Hinchinbrook Island, (2) examining
the effects of control of the weed para grass by burning and grazing on reptile and amphibian di-
versity, and (3) measuring the skin morphology of geckos in relation to their ecology, are just fin-
ishing up. | am presently studying the impacts of powerlines on amphibian behaviour and the dy-
namics of the chytrid fungus in collaboration with Ross Alford.

Hinchinbrook: Carryn Manicom is presently deciphering the details of the program MARK as she
determines the influence of goannas on skinks and spiders for her PhD project. Mathew Vickers
has just finished working as a technician on the Hinchinbrook Project and is applying for jobs
while writing papers on thermoregulation by skinks in the tropics. If anyone needs a fantastic
tech, Mat is your man! Ray Lloyd has finished his honours on goanna behaviour on Hinchinbrook
Island, and is working for the Australian Wildlife Conservancy in WA. Mark Hadingham is pres-
ently studying the territorial behaviour of rainbow skinks for his Master’s of Applied Science de-
gree. Fran Alexander plans to start honour’s mid-year, also on the social behaviour of rainbow
skinks. Scott Harte is starting a Graduate Certificate of Research Methods on the behaviour of
goannas around picnic areas.

Para grass: Ashley Pearcy has completed her master's paper on the ecology of reptiles and am-
phibians in wetlands, and is enrolled for a PhD at a Dutch University, working on crocodiles in the
Philippines. Katrin Schmidt is completing honours on the effects of various marking techniques
on frogs and skinks, and hopes to convert us all to elastomer tagging. Rick Abom is completing
his Graduate Certificate of Research Methods on the movements and behaviour of keelback
snakes. Lauren Hodgson is writing up the final report on the effects of weed control on reptiles
and amphibians. Weed control changes numbers and distributions of some species, but they
remain present in the wetland. We say: burn that nasty weed!

Geckos: Matt Vucko has just completed his unbelievably thorough master’s paper on the ecology
of skin morphology in geckos, and is writing his papers in between wedding preparations. Paula
Jaycock is finishing her honours on foraging mode, performance, and morphology in geckos.
Don Miles visited us for a month, finally visited Moorrinya National Park, and exhausted a whole
bunch of geckos and skinks, not to mention bottles of wine.

Powerlines: Janet Kleiner has completed her master’s paper describing species numbers at sites
destined for powerlines. Arnaud Gourret is wading up to his waist in honours on those same
frogs, measuring movement using radiotracking. As part of his PhD shared between us and the
Shine lab, John Llewelyn is feeding a whole series of baby keelbacks frogs and cane toads, to
see if they can tell cane toads are yucky from an early age, while simultaneously trying to feed his
baby son mushed up vegetables (let's hope he doesn't get them mixed up!)

Ross Alford: Ross continues to examine the dynamics of chytrid fungus and frog extinctions, now
examining the interactions between chytrids and bacterial populations on frogs.

Nicole Kenyon has just handed in her PhD on the effects of chrytrid fungus on frog behaviour
and vice-versa. Sara Bell has started up a cool PhD on the interactions between chytrids, skin
secretions and bacteria on the surfaces of frogs. Scott Cashins continues to search for chytrids
in water for his MSc, and Robert Puschendorf is doing his PhD, studying the ecology of rainfor-
est frogs at risk from the disease. Enrolled in Japan Noriko Iwai is wrapping up her PhD data
collection studying egg size strategies in savanna frogs with Ross.



Old-timers: Leonie Valentine is in WA writing papers and looking for a post-doc. Brett Goodman
is writing up a storm and working with the Steve Williams climate-change juggernaut, as is Yvette
Williams, after finishing her PhD on the determinants of rarity in microhylid frogs. Jodi Rowley is
doing a post-doc in Cambodia with Conservation International. Simon Cook has gone off and
gotten himself a real job at Ballarat. Dan Salkeld is completing a post-doc at Berkeley, and look-
ing for a real job. Rick Van Veen left to chase Jamaican iguanas, in the remote hills of Jamaica.
His team have made good headway on the project led by University of West Indies Lecturer
Byron Wilson and with years of accumulated mongoose and pig control, 2008 saw the first wild
hatchling return to lay, since the iguanas were rediscovered!

The Bruce Copeman Parasitology Lab

Our lab in the veterinary and biomedical sciences, James Cook University, is home to a lot of peo-
ple researching frog diseases. Most of the research is based on the disease chytridiomycosis,
caused by the fungus Batrachochytrium dendrobatidis, or “Bd”

Lee Berger is looking at the effect that chytridiomycosis has on amphibian skin. Bd infects the
keratinised cells which form the outer layer of the skin. Disruption to the keratin layers in amphib-
ian skin may affect osmoregulation. Lee is using antibodies against different keratin types in an
immunoperoxidase test to look at changes in frog epidermis which occur as infection progresses.

Lee Skerratt is supervising work on the control, management and host/pathogen relationship of
chytridiomycosis. His latest work is showing that the spread of chytridiomycosis has caused its
emergence. He is currently developing mapping protocols and testing these in various states and
countries to document the spread and impact of chytridiomycosis. He collaborates with other re-
searchers of chytridiomycosis in Victoria, Tasmania, New South Wales, Queensland, USA, NZ,
Hong Kong and Indonesia. In his spare time he cares for his three young children aged 4 yrs to 4
months.

Andrea Phillott is primarily studying the epidemiology of amphibian chytridiomycosis. However
she also manages to fit in investigating the effects of toe-clipping on movements of frogs and po-
tential infection of marked toes, hygiene practices suitable for the field, and population dynamics
of the 4 species of sympatric rainforest frogs she has been marking every fortnight for the last 2.5
years. Andrea still maintains her research with sea turtles, but gale force winds and floods on the
Queensland coast stopped her radio tracking flatback turtle hatchlings by sea kayak during Janu-
ary-March 2008. She hopes the weather is fairer in 2009.

The lab has a few PhD students. Sam Young is based up in Cairns and is looking very closely at
two species of Australian tree frogs, Litoria caerulea and L. infrafrenata. Sam is establishing
baseline haematology and biochemistry reference values for these species. She is characterising
the acquired immune response in healthy individuals and determining if the acquired immune re-
sponse is altered in animals with chytridiomycosis. She will then determine if recovery from chy-
tridiomycosis following treatment, results in protective immunity against reinfection. As well as
this, Sam is comparing different surveillance techniques for amphibian disease in far northern
Queensland and describing new and emerging amphibian diseases in Queensland. Stephanie
Shaw is based at Auckland Zoo in New Zealand. She is investigating what diseases are present
in native frogs - Leiopelma species. One of these diseases is a blistering syndrome present in
both wild and captive frogs. She is also collating results and mapping the distribution of Batracho-
chytrium dendrobatidis in collaboration with the Department of Conservation, the University of
Otago, Massey University, and Victoria University. She plans to isolate Bd in NZ and test the cu-
taneous bacteria of Leiopelma against Bd to investigate the possibility of a protective function.
She will also be re-infecting a small group of Leiopelma archeyi with Bd that have recovered from
a natural infection of Bd in the wild, to see if they have acquired immunity. Stephen Garland is
conducting diagnostic assays for chytridiomycosis and researching to improve these assays. He
provides essential diagnostic support to the amphibian disease ecology group at JCU. He is sup-
ported by Anthony Baker who works part-time in the diagnostic area when he is not doing his
PhD on environmental microbiology.



Jamie Volyes is trying to understand the mechanism of mortality due to chytridiomycosis. Be-
cause amphibian skin, where Bd is predominantly found, is a critical physiological organ, her re-
search is focusing on skin functioning and the pathophysiological effects of Bd infection. She is
building on previous work that she had completed back home in the USA, and also following on
from work that Lee Berger previously completed here at JCU. Jamie’s studies indicate that Bd
disrupts osmotic balance that may alter cardiac electrical functioning in severely diseased frogs.

Richard Speare, Diana Mendez and Rebecca Webb are also looking at diseases beyond chy-
tridiomycosis. They are investigating the possibility of undescribed amphibian diseases emerging
in North Queensland. They are collaborating with researchers from the Cairns Frog Hospital
(Deborah Pergolotti), Taronga Zoo (Karrie Rose and Jane Hall) in Sydney and The Australian
Animal Health Laboratory in Geelong (Alex Hyatt, Jackie Pallister) to try and create a network of
amphibian pathologists. Rick Speare also collaborates with a group at University of Otago in
Dunedin, NZ, led by Phil Bishop and Russell Poulter to develop more effective therapy for chy-
tridiomycosis. He is also working with a group at Seoul National University, South Korea, Hyo-Jin
Yang spent 3 months at James Cook University being trained in techniques and protocols for am-
phibian disease investigations. Rebecca Webb is trying to help slow the spread of chytridiomyco-
sis by finding disinfectants which are really effective against Bd. Rebecca and Lee Berger are
also searching for disinfectants effective against Mucor amphibiorum, an Australian fungus which
causes a disease known as mucormycosis in amphibians, as well as in platypus.

Tawni Cashins is about to follow up the work of recently completed honours student Rebecca
James on microbial competition with Bd in the environment..

Southern Queensland

Environmental Protection Agency—Queensland Parks and Wildlife Service

Harry Hines is completing ongoing, although greatly reduced, monitoring of stream frogs in south-
ern Queensland. He conducts opportunistic surveys of frogs in southern Queensland, mostly tar-
geting Cyclorana species and general fauna survey work at Craven’s Peak (Australian Bush Heri-
tage property, Simpson Desert) and Durikai State Forest west of Warwick. Rod Hobson is con-
tinuing on with Grassland Earless Dragon, Tympanocryptis pinguicolla, surveys. He now has re-
cords as far north as Jimbour, west to Dalby, south to Clifton and east to Aubigny (near Oakey).
All sites are still confined to Condamine Floodplain. He has recorded the species on thirteen sepa-
rate properties now — none of which are protected estate.

University of Queensland

David Booth’s lab is undertaking a study examining the effects of rearing in isolation, or in
groups, on the growth rates of brown-striped marsh frogs. They are continuing a long-term project
on the reproductive effort of the Brisbane river turtle and the broad-shelled river turtle in the lakes
on UQ'’s St Lucia campus as well as studies on the role of the incubation environment on the em-
bryonic development and hatchling outcomes of freshwater turtle eggs. Recently they have began
a project on the movement patterns of the Mary River turtles. They are also continuing studies on
the role of the incubation environment on the hatchling outcomes of loggerhead and green turtles.

Craig Franklin Lab

Craig Franklin's group at the University of Queensland is engaged in a variety of projects on both
frogs and reptiles. This includes a project on the ecophysiology of bimodal respiring turtles ran by
Natalie Clark (nee Mathie) who has just completed her Ph.D. on the effect of abiotic and biotic
factors on the diving ecology of hatchling freshwater turtles. - We have a current focus on the
Mary River turtle (Elusor macrurus) which is an efficient cloacal respirer. Craig and postdoc,
Hamish Campbell are undertaking telemetric studies (acoustic, radio and archival tags) on estua-
rine and freshwater crocodiles up on Cape York Peninsula. This is a collaborative project with
Australia Zoo and Queensland Parks and Wildlife. Craig, postdoc Rebecca Cramp and Ph.D.
students, Sara Kayes and Karen Young are conducting a variety of physiological studies on the
green striped burrowing frog.



Beth Symonds has completed her Ph.D. on the effect of prolonged aestivation on muscle struc-
ture and function. She has now moved to Canberra. Lesley Alton has started her Ph.D. looking
at the interactions of sublethal levels of UV-B radiation with temperature and predation in the
striped marsh frog. Amanda Niehaus has just been awarded her Ph.D. on her research looking
at thermal fluctuations on the development and performance of frogs. Kirstin Pratt is continuing
her work on the Arafura file snake and is just about to undertake a telemetric field study on Cape
York Peninsula.

Griffith University

Marc Hero Lab

Marc is supervising a suite of projects at the moment. Danial Stratford is co-supervisored by Dr
Ed Myer, on his PhD. He is studying amphibian responses to climate change within Karawatha
Nature Reserve, Logan. This project was undertaken on the first PPBio grid in Australia. Sites
are to be surveyed using acoustic and visual survey techniques over a three year period. Ephem-
eral water bodies located within the park will also be surveyed after rainfall events over the same
time period. Focus will be conducted on the Litoria breivpalmata breeding ponds. Saara Kamp-
man is addressing the influence of vegetation structure and fire history on the composition of
lizard assemblages at Karawatha Forest Park, South-east Queensland. Analysis of fire and other
environmental variables were looked at to determine the influence of vegetation structure fire
effected the compostion of lizard assemblages. Chris Gregory is looking at ecological, morpho-
logical and genetic correlated of the genus Pseudonaja.. Abraham is working on the conserva-
tion genetics of the Acid frogs and sister species from the Wallum habitats of mid-eastern Austra-
lia

Dr Monique Van Sluys and Clay Simpkins are studying the swabber bias and influence of re-
peated swabbing on the quantification of chytrid zoospores’ as well as detecting a western limit
for chytridmycosis in Southern-eastern Queensland. Clay Simpkins and Kat Lowe are looking
at acid frog response to climate change along the east coast of Australia’ and ‘Chytridmycosis
intensity within the acid frog populations’. Their projects will involve the group of frogs known as
‘acid’ frogs and will attempt to monitor the response these frogs, and their community, have in
regards to climate change.

Kerry Kriger (ex-Hero lab) has started a nonprofit called SAVE THE FROGS!
(www.savethefrogs.com). On the website there is good frog information, a Wiki, a Gallery and a
Forum where users can upload photos and information/questions. I'm also selling a ‘Frogs of
Australia’ poster in the Frog Store: http://www.savethefrogs.com/frog_store/index.html); all pro-
ceeds of which go directly to SAVE THE FROGS!, and yes | can ship it to Australia. Any sugges-
tions on how to improve the website or the organization would be appreciated.

Queensland Museum

This year, we've participated in a field survey of the Proserpine, MEQ, area which, once flooding
had subsided, yielded a rich sample of madly reproducing frogs and a few reptiles that had been
able to reach higher ground. In April, Andrew spent some time in Maningrida, Arnhemland, help-
ing indigenous students learn about scientific methods of investigating the natural world, as well
as researching taxonomy of the local skinks. We've published a few popular books including
Snakes of South-east Queensland, a handy pocket guide to our local snakes and a re-issue of
the best-selling Wildlife of Greater Brisbane. Currently, we’re looking at the taxonomy of the
skink genera Lerista and Carlia and the gecko genus Diplodactylus, the latter two in collaboration
with the South Australian Museum. In September, we’ll venture into the rainforests of Cape York
to collect genetic samples of geckoes for other taxonomic projects.



Western Australia

Herpers are alive and kicking in the golden west with strong activity at the WA Museum, University
of Western Australia, Perth Zoo and state government Department of Environment & Conserva-
tion but with hidden pockets at Murdoch University.

Western Australian Museum

Paul Doughty: almost finished revision of the WA Museum frog book and cranking on taxonomy
of Kimberley frogs and geckos and ..... lots more. Recent paper on a new species of Areno-
phryne made Doughty a page 3 herper in the West Australian (see West Australian, June 20)!
Ric How’s email tells you he will be on leave until the middle of August! But Ric has been active
in looking at reptile distributions with Mark Cowan.

University of Western Australia

Most but not all action is in the School of Animal Biology. Dale Roberts is continuing studies on
group sex in frogs with a current ARC grant with Leigh Simmons employing Martin Dziminski.
JDR is also playing around with a review article on frog polyandry with Phil Byrne at Monash and
working with Doughty on Kimberley frog taxonomy and thinking a lot about complex Litoria calls.
JDR is also a very small contributor to a major program on cane toad genomics being run by
Grant Morahan in the WA Institute of Medical Research.

Postgraduate and honours students at UWA are:

Jen Francis (Ph D): Community dynamics of Australian subtropical tadpoles: understanding
threats and values (JDR, co-supervised by Paul Doughty, WA Museum)

Aimee Silla (Ph D): Development and application of assisted reproductive technologies for the
conservation of anuran amphibians (JDR, co-supervised by Nicki Mitchell and Helen Robertson,
Perth Zoo)

Sharron Perks (Ph D): Improving the quality of spermatozoa obtained from male anurans via
assisted reproduction (JDR, co-supervised by Helen Robertson, Perth Zoo)

Karen Riley (Hons): The geographic distribution of chytrid fungus in a south west amphibian
population (JDR and Olly Berry)

Claire Foster is working on: Nest success of Flatback Turtles on Barrow Island (4" year research
project in the Conservation Biology and Management program, supervised by Harriet Mills)

Nicki Mitchell,is an ARC post doc testing direct benefit models of mate choice using Pseudo-
phryne guentheri, She is nutting out the bizarre sex life of turtle frogs, and modelling tuatara popu-
lations under climate change

Don Bradshaw formally retired some years back but is still cranking out papers including a recent
review on environmental endocrinology!

Department of Environment & Conservation

David Pearson: has been heavily involved with Rick Shine’s group from Sydney University as-
sessing impact of cane toads on Kimberley herpetofauna and, there is always another python
record! Mark Cowan, along with Ric How (WAM) and Dale Roberts (UWA) is involved in a joint
venture between WWF and DEC analysing vertebrate richness in south-western Australia as a
contrast to the extensive mapping of plant species richness by Hopper & Gioia.

Murdoch University

Michael Craig from the Centre for Phytophthora Science and Management is working on man-
agement of rehabilitated bauxite mines to accelerate the return of vertebrate fauna. That is verte-
brates generally but Mike has a soft spot for reptiles and there is a strong set of subprojects in that
area.



Perth Zoo

The Perth Zoo is involved in herpetology through work by Helen Robertson and several other
people, particularly Glen Gaikhorst. They have captive breeding programs with Geocrinia rosea,
G. alba, G. vitellina, Spicospina. flammocaerulea, Notaden weigeli and Litoria cavernicola. Tad-
pole growth and development studies are being done on Litoria moorei. There is a study on in-
duction of ovulation in Litoria moorei (with Queensland University Honours student, Alexandra
Mee). The Zoo has two Honours students from Murdoch University, Jamie Ong and Amelia
Hui, working on detection and variation in chytrid fungus at Yanchep National Park co-supervised
by Helen Robertson and Chris Florides from Saturn Biotech based at Murdoch. They are also
have an ongoing program captive breeding western swamp tortoises.

Papua New Guinea

Herpetological interest in Papua New Guinea and the Pacific Islands is very strong at the mo-
ment, with a number of researchers/groups undertaking projects across the region:

Australian Venom Research Unit:

AVRU's permanent researcher in Papua New Guinea David Williams is involved in a number of
projects related to improving the clinical management of snake bite in PNG including the estab-
lishment of a snake venom production facility at the University of Papua New Guinea which will
serve as a source of venoms for antivenom production. From a herpetological perspective AVRU
is currently conducting biogeographical and phylogenetic studies of PNG's elapid fauna
(Acanthophis, Aspidomorphus, Demansia, Furina, Micropechis, Oxyuranus, Pseudechis, Pseu-
donaja, Rhinoplocephalus, Toxicocalamus) in collaboration with Dr Wolfgang Wuster (University
of Wales, Bangor) and Dr Mark O'Shea. A paper on the origin of New Guinea Pseudonaja textilis
was published in Zootaxa recently. David is supervising a UPNG MSc student, Owen Paiva, who
is studying the venom of Micropechis ikaheka using a range of molecular and protein purification
techniques. Owen is currently in Australia at QIMR undertaking genomic studies using M. ikaheka
venom glands in collaboration with Dr Liam St. Pierre and Dr Martin Lavin.

Northern Territory

The dry season has finally set in with the monsoon trough heading north. This is a time of fairly
mild temperatures and low humidity thus attracting hordes of non-Territorians to this great place.
However even in these milder times, herpetologists of the NT continue to do research, unlike their
Southern compatriots whose regional herpetofauna has the audacity to slow down and allow their
herpetologists a break in the never ending drama of Australian herpetology. Though compared to
other states we have a small amount of researchers within the NT, and their exploits may be pre-
sented throughout the regional reports, especially for the fine teams from the Universities of Ade-
laide, Canberra and Sydney (Team Bufo). These Institutions continue to send students up to par-
take in the glorious atmosphere that we know as the Northern Territory of Australia.

Charles Darwin University

In recent times the research emphasis has shifted from the physiological ecology of reptiles to the
physiological ecology of frogs, although Sebastian Iglesias is still chasing lizards. Keith Chris-
tian’s lab continues to produce students such as the recent PhD graduates Jeanne Young and
Lorrae McArthur. Chris Tracy, our postdoctoral fellow supported by an ARC grant, is exploring
the extent to which frog’s hydroregulate. Steve Reynold’s has also been studying the water rela-
tions of burrowing and non-burrowing frogs, with particular emphasis on how they survive the dry
season. Although the emphasis of the frog work has been on native frogs, we have also studied
some of the physiological parameters of cane toads. We have recently begun studying the diges-
tive physiology of crocodilians, in collaboration with staff at Wildlife Management International. An
ARC-funded postdoctoral fellow will be appointed in 2008 on this project.



Museum and Art Gallery of the Northern Territory

Last year saw the completion of a PhD on the taxonomy of Cryptoblepharus skinks by Paul
Horner. This work has now been published and includes the descriptions of 19 new species.
Additionally Paul continues his work on the tropical skink fauna, with a paper in progress de-
scribing new Ctenotus species from the Kimberley Region. Lastly Paul has agreed to help solve
the Diporiphora complex in collaboration with Jane Melville of Museum Victoria.

In 2006 Dane Trembath was appointed Research Associate to the Natural Sciences Division of
the Museum. He continues to work away dissecting pythons for his PhD on the comparative
ecology and evolution of the Australo-Papuan python radiation. He also gives a helping hand to
Sean Doody's many students from the University of Canberra. Additionally he is nearing com-
pletion of a project on the revision of the Pseudechis australis complex in collaboration with
Steve Donellan and Ralph Foster of the Evolutionary Biology Unit of the South Australian Mu-
seum.

This year also saw the museum finally acquire an ultra cold freezer for the storage of animal
tissues from the Northern Territory. Dane and Paul have been actively filling this freezer so that
tissues are available for molecular work on the fauna of the Northern Territory.

Visitors to the Northern Territory

Bret Stewart and Chris Camacho, under the leadership of Sean Doody and Keith Christian,
pulled off an experiment with Daly River pig-nosed turtle eggs that also involved some Wagiman
Rangers. Also on the picturesque Daly River pig-nose camp, Sean, Brian Green, David Rhind,
and Christina Castellano continued their 7-year study of cane toad impacts. Although the toads
are said to be moving fast, the troops were able to outpace them to the Kimberly to initiate more
impact studies there.

Scott Snyder—the “Indiana Jones of the parasitic world” from the University of Nebraska along
with Vasyl Tkach of the University of North Dakota just completed a field trip throughout West-
ern Australia and the Northern Territory for their National Science Foundation funded project on
parasites of turtles.

Additionally Paul Doughty and David Moore came to Darwin on their continual hunt for new
and undescribed Uperoleia spp. (now officially called Gungans in the Northern Territory and
Western Australia). They were treated well by Team Bufo of the University of Sydney and even
got to experience a whip cracking show at Fogg Dam.

During the past years numerous researchers, such as Paul Oliver, Luke Price, Ralph Foster of
the University of Adelaide and Jane Melville, Museum of Victoria, have also been spotted
throughout the Territory in search of herps for their never-ending molecular work on these

groups.




New South Wales

University of Southern Cross

David Newell remains writing up his PhD on Mixophyes fleayi and associated stream frog stuff.
It will be finished any year now. In between writing bouts, he continues to monitor stream breed-
ing rainforest frogs in NE NSW and, specifically, populations of M. fleayi (in conjunction with
Mike Mahony). This work is being funded through the Northern Rivers Catchment Management
Authority (CMA) and the Department of Environment and Climate Change (DECC). He has de-
veloped a monitoring strategy for acid frogs with Byron Shire Council and worked on a newly
discovered isolated high elevation (1100m) Bufo marinus population in the world heritage rainfor-
ests of the Border Ranges. Dave has been undertaking spool tracking to determine the degree
that rainforest habitat is being used (in relation to roads) and is assisting in the development of
control strategy with, again, DECC and the NRCMA.

Finally, Dave is looking at mechanisms to prevent accidental transportation of Green Tree Frogs,
Cane Toads and Indonesian House Geckoes on to Lord Howe Island via produce. Bleating Tree
Frogs (Litoria dentata) have recently established there and so this is a real threat, but might also
give Rick Shine another island paradise on which to conduct research.

Australian Museum

Allen Greer has officially resigned from the position of Principal Research Scientist in Herpetol-
ogy as of February 2008. Cecile Beatson (former AQIS) has joined the section on a two year
Technical Officer appointment. Ross Sadlier is still here as Collection Manager (coming up to
30 years at the AM). Gerry Swan, Glenn Shea and Rick Shine remain as section associates
and Hal Cogger as a museum John Evans fellow. With major renovations at the Australian Mu-
seum, the Herpetology section move into new offices and will be located within easy reach of the
collections around August 2008.

Ross Sadlier’s research centres on a range of collaborative projects, these include: New Cale-
donian lizards with Aaron Bauer (Villanova Univ.), Sarah Smith (CDU), Glenn Shea (USyd.)
Tony Whitaker (NZ) and Herve Jourdan (IRD Noumea); Diplodactyline geckos with Patrick Cou-
per (Queensland Museum); Australian agamids with the Melville cast of thousands; the quarter
century Egernia cunninghami review with Steve Donnellan (SAM); Major publications due out in
2008 include a review of the Saltuarius swainii group in the Records of the Australian Museum
and reviews of the New Caledonian gecko genus Eurydactylodes and scincid lizard genus Mar-
morosphax in Zoologia Neocaledonica.

Sydney University

Thompson Lab

The Thompson lab has been very productive in a number of areas of herpetology in the last two
years. Together with Chris Murphy from the School of Medical Sciences, Mike Thompson has
received another ARC Discovery grant to work on the evolution of viviparity. This project is spe-
cifically targeted at studying the development of blood vessels (angiogenesis) in the uterus and
embryos of lizards. The overall goal of this research is to understand how increased uterine and
embryonic vascular proliferation evolved during the evolutionary transition from oviparity to vi-
viparity. Scott Parker is the Postdoctoral Research Associate on this grant. Joanna Biazik
should soon complete her PhD study of the junctional complexes in the uterine epithelium of a
range of lizard species, and the role they play in the evolution of viviparity. Bridget Murphy
completed her honours project on molecular aspects of the evolution of viviparity in lizards in
2007, and took up a PhD scholarship to continue those studies in 2008. Bridget won the award
for the best oral presentation by an honours student at the Albany 2007 ASH meeting in Decem-
ber. Scott van Barneveld received a PhD scholarship from the Invasive Animal CRC and be-
gan work in 2007 on the physiological ecology of the invasive lizard species, Lampropholis deli-
cata. Chris Gordon recently completed his honours project on the ecological and physiological
consequences of nocturnal activity in the panther skink, Ctenotus pantherinus.



Qiong (Jasper) Wu conducted a one semester study of the thermal biology of the fossorial skink,
Saiphos equalis. A new addition to the lab is Shervin Aslanzadeh who is beginning a PhD on
the interaction between central netted dragons, Ctenophorus nuchalis, and plague locusts.
Jacquie Herbert remains the glue that holds the whole operation together, and is involved in all
of the projects mentioned. Additionally, she has been continuing the work on calcium transport
across the placenta of lizards. Other students in the lab (Phoebe Hill and Sam Clayman) are
working on viviparity in sharks and physiology of marine moluscs. Kris Rogers completed his
PhD on the mechanisms and significance of thermal acclimation in frogs in 2006 and now works
as a Biostatistician for NSW Health. Sean Blamires, who began his PhD on turtles in the Bellin-
ger River, completed his PhD on the ecological and physiological costs of orb-web spider forag-
ing in 2007. The lab has been well represented at recent meetings of ASH and the Australian and
New Zealand Society of Comparative Physiology and Biochemistry, and will be well represented
at the 6th World Congress of Herpetology in 2008.

Shine Lab

We begin this report with reference to the tragedy of Raju Radder's untimely death. Raju had
been an ARC-funded postdoc in our group for the last few years. He was back in India briefly for
family reasons when he suffered a fatal heart attack on 31 May 2008. Raju was 34 years old.

The group here in Sydney, and in the Northern Territory, are still trying to come to terms with this
loss. Itis too soon for a comprehensive summary of Raj's career or his accomplishments. We
will put together a detailed report in the fullness of time. In the interim, we'll simply note that Raj
was a wonderful human being as well as a superbly gifted young scientist, and that his research
on sex-determining mechanisms in reptiles was at the forefront of this field internationally. His
loss is tragic on many levels.

Sydney: Rick Shine is attempting to do an improbably large number of things simultaneously.
He is about halfway through his Federation Fellowship, and spends more time than he would like
doing talks, media interviews, and getting dragged into administrative and political wrangles. He
intermittently manages to get out into the field, mostly at Fogg Dam, where he attempts to get in
the way of students and postdocs who are doing real research. Rick won the 2008 Macfarlane
Burnet Award from the Australian Academy of Science, and gave a talk there in May. Frustrated
at the lack of reliable information about cane toads, Rick and his wife Terri have put together a
new website (www.canetoadsinoz.com) that tries to present the results of research in a simple
fashion. It has attracted occasional howls of outrage from people who see the world of toads
differently, but by and large seems to have been pretty well received.

Fabien Aubret (an ARC-funded postdoc) is aimed at assessing the role of phenotypically plastic
traits in facilitating the invasion/colonisation of novel environments. For the past two and a half
years he has been sampling a dozen Tigersnake populations across Australia in order to obtain
neonates and carry on experiments with them back in Sydney. He is investigating the role of early
experience (habitat type, prey size) on juvenile snakes' phenotypes and future preferences. It's all
going well and the project will end in January 2009 after which, he will be no longer based in Syd-
ney, but will integrate indefinitely in Jean Clobert's lab in the South of France.

Sylvain Dubey'’s postdoctoral research topic of this year involved molecular genetic research on
the evolution of sexual competition, rates of multiple paternity, and sex-biased dispersal in a tropi-
cal Australian snake (Stegonotus cucullatus, Colubridae). She is also collaborating on molecular
phylogeography projects involving lungworm parasites of cane toads, and small elapid snakes of
the genus Drysdalia. Jonno Webb is another postdoc, working with Dave Pearson (WA DEC) to
predict the impact of cane toads on terrestrial vertebrates from the Kimberley region, and with
Mike Letnic to quantify the impacts of cane toads on freshwater crocodiles from the Victoria River
near the WA/NT border. Jonno is also studying predator-prey interactions between predatory
mammals and cane toads, and he is continuing his long-term (16 year) mark-recapture study of
broad-headed snakes and small-eyed snakes in Morton National Park.



Wei-Guo Du has won a University of Sydney three-year postdoc. Wei-Guo currently is spending
a few months back in China, applying some of his developmental-biology methods to a wide
range of Asian reptile species. While in Sydney, Wei-Guo is looking at embryonic responses to
incubation conditions, with special reference to exploiting some of the newly available technolo-
gies for non-invasive monitoring of heart rates in embryos. A Chinese colleague of Wei-Guo's,
Daode Yang, spent a few months as a visitor in the Sydney and Middle Point labs, looking at the
ecology of invasive house geckoes. He has now returned to China. Rob Pringle, now complet-
ing his PhD at Stanford, returned to his old haunts to collaborate with Jonno and Rick in GIS-
based analyses of habitat characteristics for broad-headed snakes.

Mattias Hagman and Dan Warner have both finished their PhDs, and returned to the Northern
Hemisphere to take up postdoctoral positions in their native lands. Mattias will work on body-size
evolution of animals in the Stockholm Archipelago, whereas Dan is looking at sex-determining
systems in turtles and lizards (based in lowa). Dan won the School of Biological Sciences' award
for the best student thesis (no surprise; he published 19 papers from his PhD, including one in
Nature).

Amanda Lane has been doing a PhD, primarily focusing on the population genetics and phy-
logeography of laticaudine sea kraits. Though she has been taking a slight detour lately, investi-
gating aspects of the ecology of these intriguing animals. Sea kraits are amphibious, foraging for
eels in the oceans, but returning to land to rest, mate and oviposit. This poses somewhat of a
thermal challenge; while oceanic conditions are warm and thermostable, terrestrial conditions can
be far more variable. She recorded the use of thermostable bird burrows as retreat sites by these
animals and noted antagonistic interactions between the sea kraits and the resident birds
(wedge-tailed shearwaters).

Ben Croak survived his Honours year (indeed, he did well!) but hasn't yet realised the amount of
pain and suffering inevitably involved in habitat restoration projects that involve rock-dwelling
animals. Thus, he is currently employed to run the broad-headed snake rock-replacement re-
search. Ben is placing large chunks of concrete (that resemble sandstone rocks) in bushrocked
areas to attract endangered snakes (broad-headed snakes, Hoplocephalus bungaroides). Thus
far, snakes and lizards are using the rocks in great numbers, and this seems to be a great way to
attract animals and thus restore habitat. However, most of his time is currently spent carrying
rocks from the car to remote areas, rather than catching animals that are using the rocks.

David Pike is a year into his PhD, still monitoring his vegetation overgrowth experiment, where
trees were mercilessly cut down with a chainsaw to open up the canopy, allowing more sunlight
to penetrate the rocks below (which are used by reptiles as shelter-sites). More and more ani-
mals are using these novel habitats, and they are being used more often than shady areas. David
spends most of his time measuring small lizards and snakes, and is continually hoping that his
back does not go out from lifting heavy rocks prior to completing his project.

David Nelson has just completed his Honours year, looking at the ability of predators (gudgeons
and frogs) to learn to recognise and avoid the toxic tadpoles of cane toads. Georgia Ward-Fear
is looking at interactions between metamorph anurans and meat ants - these fearsome insects
seem to be major predators on tiny toads, and we'd like to understand that interaction better.
Stephanie O'Donnell will start Honours mid-year, looking at the ability of quolls to learn to recog-
nise and avoid toads.

Rory Telemeco has been with the Shine Laboratory for the past 9 months as a Fulbright Scholar
from the USA. He has been examining the effects of thermal conditions on the life-history traits
of Australian three-lined skinks (Bassiana duperreyi). He has been involved in two projects- de-
termining the effects of global warming on nesting behaviour and subsequent nest temperatures;
and teasing apart the contributing effects of genotype and thermal environment on phenotypic
variation observed in populations from different elevations.



Other people about to begin projects include two new PhD students. Ruchira Somaweera and
Sam Price-Rees will both be working on the ecology of cane toads and their interaction with na-
tive predators, but the details remain unclear. Snakes and goannas are the current favourites in
the betting. Melanie Elphick is continuing field studies on Bassiana duperreyi in the Brindabel-
las, and keeping the lab and its endemic fauna under optimal conditions. Adele Haythorn-
thwaite has temporarily abandoned fluffies to grapple with ethics committees, assist Mel in the
lab and investigate the history of cane toad introductions. Melissa Corona (originally from Okla-
homa, but came to Australia with Rory) is assisting with animal husbandry and has a canny way
with breeding chameleons.

Tropical Ecology Research Facility, NT (aka Top End team):

Ben Phillips was awarded a three-year ARC postdoc and is still slaving over his common garden
experiment, which was designed to test for evolutionary shifts in life-history traits of toads across
their northern range. While the planned results of the experiment remain to be seen, the unin-
tended results (mostly manifested in Ben's lowered mental stability) are slowly becoming appar-
ent. Between conversations with inanimate objects, Ben also indulges his nerdier tendencies,
spending less time in the field and more time modelling things on his computer.

Greg Brown, now a postdoc with us for so long that his origins are clouded in mystery, still me-
anders across the wall of Fogg Dam every night, allegedly looking for snakes as part of his mam-
moth mark-recapture study. There is growing suspicion that he actually does it because he en-
joys being bitten by mosquitoes. Greg also is heavily involved in work with cane toads, including
laboratory trials of immunocompetence as well as fieldwork with radio-tracking and mark-
recapture. Christa Beckmann is undertaking a PhD looking at the questions of whether cane
toads seriously affect populations of native birds, or if birds have the potential to control toad
populations. She is investigating whether or not native birds play a significant role in consuming
toads. If confirmed, this information would be enormously useful in attempts to educate the gen-
eral community about the value of maintaining suitable habitat for native birds.

In 2007 Ligia Mendeleh do Prado spent a postdoctoral year studying the spatial ecology of
newborn water pythons in the Adelaide River floodplain: understanding patterns of dispersion,
movements and habitat use. This year, she is back with the Middle Point group, but now study-
ing the impacts of lung worm parasites on cane toads and native frogs: toad and frog susceptibil-
ity to the worms, interpopulational variation of anurans’ susceptibility and worms’ infective power,
impacts of worms and alarm pheromone on survival of toad tadpoles and metamorphs.

Michael Crossland has spent the last couple of postdoctoral years investigating interactions
between native frog tadpoles and cane toad eggs/tadpoles, in association with Rick. We have
documented mass mortality of native tadpoles at numerous temporary waterbodies at our NT
study site. These "tadpole kills" coincide with cane toad breeding, and the mechanism of impact
is predation by tadpoles on toxic toad eggs. Although laboratory studies show little variation
among species in terms of (1) their propensity to eat toad eggs, and (2) their sensitivity to toad
egg toxins, we found high interspecific variation in mortality levels in the field. We are currently
investigating why certain species appear to be more prone to mass mortality than others.

During the course of his PhD, Matt Greenlees has been studying the interactions between cane
toads and native frogs, mostly at Fogg Dam in the Northern Territory. He has been able to per-
form well-replicated studies on microhabitat use and more broad-scale habitat use as well as
conduct experiments exploring specific interactions such as the response of native frogs to meta-
morph toads as potential prey. To complement these studies, more recently he has been con-
ducting experiments with native frogs from populations with a longer history of exposure to cane
toads to see how these interactions might change over time.

Michelle Gray assists on many of the Top End projects and helps run a busy lab, and knows a
cane toad when she sees one.



Faculty of Veterinary Science

Glenn Shea has mostly spent the past few years working on the systematics of the scincid genus
Sphenomorphus in New Guinea and the Solomon Islands. In early 2006 he visited the US Na-
tional Museum of Natural History and the Museum of Comparative Zoology for 6 weeks, and in
early 2007 he visited the Bishop Museum in Honolulu for 6 weeks, gathering data on several
thousand specimens. A compilation of records from various museum databases suggests that
there are approximately 15,000 specimens worldwide representing this genus in the Papuan re-
gion, a bit over half of which have been examined, and the work is expected to take another dec-
ade or so to complete (manuscripts are in preparation on the Sphenomorphus aignanus complex,
S. muelleri, S. melanopogon, and several distinctive new species). Other projects distracting him
from New Guinea Sphenomorphus are Ctenotus and Prasinohaema in New Guinea, diet and
reproduction of the New Caledonian skink fauna (in collaboration with Ross Sadlier, Aaron Bauer,
and Herve Jourdan at IRD in Noumea, together with final year Animal and Veterinary Bioscience
student Sally Ferguson), systematics of the Egernia striolata species group (an ABRS-funded
project in collaboration with Sarah Smith at CDU and Ross Sadlier), systematics of the Cyrtodac-
tylus louisiadensis complex (with Patrick Couper and Jessica Worthington Wilmer at the QM and
Fred Kraus at Bishop Museum), geographic variation in Oligosoma lichenigera (with Sarah Smith
and Hal Cogger), reproduction of Delma species, genetic and morphological variation in NSW
Ctenotus species (with Denis O'Meally and Ross Sadlier). Glenn also continues to edit the journal
Herpetofauna.

Glenn has also been supervising a number of Vet and Animal & Veterinary Bioscience final year
projects. Projects in the past three years have been:

Marcia Wan (2005): Reproduction of Ctenotus robustus (Vet. final year research rotation)
Hayley Pearson (2006): Geographic variation in morphology of Eulamprus quoyii and Eulamprus
heatwolei with the description of a new species (An.Vet.Biosci. final year project)

Susan Kuwahata (2007): Reproduction of Eulamprus murrayi (Vet. final year research rotation)
Stephen Chan (2007): Reproduction of two populations of Saproscincus mustelinus (Vet. final
year research rotation)

Vivien Lance (2008): Reproduction in three sympatric species of the Saproscincus challengeri
complex (Vet. Honours project)

Other student theses under Glenn's complete or partial supervision, and not previously listed in
ASH Newsletters (due to a hiatus in reports between 1997 and now) are:

Picton-Barnes, A. 1997. Geographic variation and speciation in the Highlands Forest Skink Nan-
noscincus maccoyi. B.Sc. (Vet.) thesis.

Gill, S. 1998. An investigation into a chronic paresis/paralysis syndrome seen in the Diamond
Python (Morelia spilota spilota). B.Sc. (Vet.) thesis.

Laing, C.J. 2000. Comparative studies on plasma Vitamin D binding protein. Ph.D. thesis.

Poon, P.P.S. 2000. Oviduct morphology, seasonality of mating and sperm storage in five Austra-
lian elapid snakes. B.Sc.(Vet.) thesis.




NSW Department of Primary Industries

Frank Lemckert, along with the rest of his section, has been moved out of Forests NSW and into
the Science and Research Directorate of the NSW Department of Primary Industries. What this
may mean for future research directions is unclear, but work remains the same for the moment.
Frank is continuing with his attempts to unravel the habitat relationships of frogs in forests before
it unravels him (perhaps it is too late). He is looking forward to completing his PhD by the end of
2008 and being able to lead a normal life again. As his conference presentations have indicated,
there are not many obvious potential influences of pond and surrounding forest habitat on frogs,
but ongoing work is providing some ideas for individual species. Water chemistry is not suggest-
ing any great influence either and there are few predators to drive the variation seen.

Frank has recently been working to resurrect the NSW Declining Frog Working Group and they
have made leaps and bounds of progress over the last two years. The group is open to anyone
and has regular attendance by members from various government bodies, Universities and inter-
ested consultants. It aims to provide a forum to discuss the latest frog issues and collate informa-
tion on various topics for use by interested people. So far, this has included talks on the latest
taxonomic situation, monitoring strategies and reviews of the conservation status of frogs. One
area of success has been the funding of an assessment of speciation in Mixophyes balbus as a
result of discussions by the group. This has been funded by DECC and DEWHA (Thanks ABRS
and Cameron Slatyer).

Further research is being conducted into the value of tree plantings as habitat for reptiles in drier
areas of NSW. Numbers and diversity are clearly lower in plantings compared to remnant habi-
tats and this seems strongly related to a lack of ground cover. Attempts are being made to stock
some plantings with artificial cover to see how this affects the presence of reptiles. Cow pats
may also prove to be important.

Frank is going to take part in the developing and trialing of monitoring programs for Forests NSW
in the coming year. At this time, surveys of reptiles and frogs are being planned for areas of the
Pilliga Forests later in 2008 and 2009. The results will guide the establishment of permanent
monitoring plots and a standard monitoring method that will be further evaluated in a coastal area
of northern NSW in the following years. These areas are expected to form significant long-term
research sites to record population fluctuations in state forest areas in relation to environmental
changes and provide a basis for adaptive management of species in relation to habitat alteration
through forestry activities.

Trent Penman remains working with the Bushfire CRC through Forests NSW, but has time avail-
able to write up more papers from his thesis, engage in some reptile related analysis from some
long-term forestry research sites and delve into more theoretical areas using his oversized brain.
He is also getting married, which should pretty much destroy a promising career.

Recent collaborative works has centred around supervising honours students at the University of
NSW, which views forests as a sheltered workshop for people with frog fantasies. Sandra
Plummer completed a project looking at the potential for conspecifics and predators to influence
the use of shelter sites by frogs with somewhat mixed results. Nikki Wallace ended up looking at
the overlap in diets of Litoria booroolongensis and L. lesueuri in the New England area using mu-
seum specimens. They did not overlap much and booroolongs ate a lot of very small and aquatic
invertebrates.



University of Newcastle

The Amphibian Research Group

John Clulow and Michael Mahony are continuing their research (with former honours students
Chantel Fitzsimmons, Lauren Curphey, Bianca Lawson and Khim Wooi) into the reproduc-
tive technologies for cryostorage of amphibian germ line and somatic tissues. Recent work has
looked at the potential for ovarian and embryonic tissues to be cryopreserved and extended the
number of native species for which sperm cryopreservation protocols have been generated.
While sperm cryopreservation works very well for frogs, major technical problems still remain with
respect to the capacity to cryopreserve amphibian eggs. Much of their work is focused on finding
ways around these blocks. Nevertheless, the end goal is very important, as a functional cryo-
banking capacity may help to prevent future frog extinctions and lead to immortality for Mike and
John.

Mike Mahony remains monitoring populations of stream breeding frogs over a range of sites in
the northern half of New South Wales. Mixophyes spp. are the main focus and seem to be doing
relatively well over the last few years after such serious declines. Wallum froglets (Crinia tinnula)
provide some variation through management of impacts by developments and bell frogs in vari-
ous parts of the hunter also occupy some of his time.

PhD student Rachael Peak is investigating the male parental care and synchronous calling be-
haviour of the hip-pocket frog Assa darlingtoni and managed to get her frogs into ‘Life in Cold
Blood'. Masters student Simon Clulow (yes, nepotism in action) is investigating the evolution of
phenotypic plasticity in the larvae of Lechriodus fletcheri, the impact of introduced trout on threat-
ened stream frogs in the New England Tablelands and deciphering the Uperoleia spp. complex of
eastern Australia in collaboration with Scott Keogh's group from ANU. PhD student Michelle
Stockwell is investigating the role of the amphibian chytrid fungus in the decline of the green and
golden bell frog and, along with honours students Lachlan Storrie and Colin Goodenough, is
conducting an experimental reintroduction of this species in the Hunter Region of NSW. Frank
Lemckert drops by occasionally pretending to be a student and generally clutter up the place (see
DPI report).

NSW Department of Environment and Climate Change

David Hunter and Rod Pietsch have been monitoring the survivorship of captive bred and
reared southern corroboree frogs, spotted tree frogs and booroolong frogs that were released
back to the wild from the Amphibian Research Centre and Taronga Zoo. They've also been un-
dertaking population monitoring for a range of threatened frog species in Southern NSW, and
assessing the role of habitat degradation and disease caused by the amphibian chytrid fungus in
the on-going decline of several of these species.




Australian Capital Territory

It is June so not much herping activity going on in the cold country, but lots of associated activity.
In fact, when you put it all together, the amount of activity and the number of budding young sci-
entists involved is quite remarkable. Read on, to learn what is going on in the ACT.

Australian National University

Don Driscoll of the Fenner School has recently supervised the honours project of Joel William
on the impact of habitat loss and patch isolation on mallee reptiles. Don is also supervising a PhD
by Annabel Smith on the demographic and dispersal consequences of time since fire for three
lizard species--Amphibolurus norrisi, Nephrurus stellatus and Ctenotus atlas. Additional reptile
PhD projects are available with Don at ANU. For more information see http://fennerschool-
research.anu.edu.au/malleefire/.

Scott Keogh (Commander-in-Chief) is working on a variety of molecular genetic projects in both
the phylogenetic and behavioural ecology worlds. The big projects at the moment are putting the
final touches on a multi-gene phylogeny for all myobatrachid frogs with Dale Roberts, Phil Byrne
and David Moore and continuing to do a series of phylogeography projects on the herp fauna of
southwestern Australia with Dan Edwards and students. Over the past year a number of our lab
members have moved on to new things. Matt Morgan is now a postdoc at the University of
Texes in Austin with David Cannatella. Vimokselehi is now a postdoc at the University of Cali-
fornia, Irvine with John Avise, the father of phylogeography. Jo Sumner is on a hiatus from her
ARC Postdoc to take up an exciting job at Museum Victoria as their new Manager of Genetic
Resources where she is running their molecular lab. David Moore, my RA for the past year, is
about to move to Thailand to be a Youth Ambassador for a year.

Conrad Hoskin (ARC Postdoc) is currently working on a number of phylogenetic, phy-
logeographic and hybrid zone projects, mostly involving Queensland rainforest herps, particularly
those in the Wet Tropics region. These projects include analysis of the Litoria genimaculata/L.
myola contact zones (the focus of his ARC APD), phylogeography and secondary contact in Co-
phixalus ornatus, and phylogenetics of Australian microhylid frogs and Lampropholis skinks. He
has also been working on a broad-scale analysis of Australian frog calls, and continuing his inter-
ests in the systematics of leaf-tailed geckos (Phyllurus/Saltuarius/Orraya), velvet geckos
(Oedura), and other Queensland herp groups. Danielle Edwards (Postdoc Research Associate)
is working on a range of different phylogeographic and systematic projects at the moment. With
Scott Keogh, she has been working on a phylogeny for Hemiergis, with individual phy-
logeographies for each Western Australian species. She has also been working on the taxonomy
and biogeography of the mess that is the Ctenophorus maculatus/fordi/femoralis species com-
plex. She has also set out reconstruct the biogeographic history of south-western Australian
coastal sand-plain reptiles, with a particular focus on the Shark Bay region. Dan is currently pre-
paring papers from her PhD work on frogs in the south-west (with both Dale Roberts and Scott
Keogh) and on agamid phylogeography (with Jane Melville).

Suzi Morrison is in the final year of her PhD and busy writing up her work on the ecology and
conservation biology of the Fijian Crested Iguana. Mitzy Pepper has just entered year two of her
PhD. This past year has been spent sequencing ND2 for six other species of gecko found in the
Pilbara and surrounding arid zone, following on from the L. stenodactylum work she has been
doing. At present, she is visiting Craig Moritz's lab in Berkeley, working closely with Matt Fujita on
the systematics of Heteronotia. Her work so far has involved sequencing numerous nuclear mark-
ers that Matt has working for Heteronotia so that they can combine their datasets, and she will be
trialling these markers on other related geckos as well. Still on geckos, she is also in the process
of doing a taxonomic revision of Rhynchoedura ornata. She has a phylogeny of Rhynchoedura
with good sampling across the arid zone and has identified five distinct lineages. She has or will
be spending time at the AM, SAM and WAM looking at specimens and learning from the curators
to try and find diagnostic morphological characters for these clades.



Renee Catullo started her PhD in the Keogh Lab early this year. The initial focus of her research
is a wide scale cryptic species scan of the Uperoleia frog genus. During the past few months she
has been sequencing a mitochondrial gene and trialling nuclear genes. Once complete, she will
undertake work to support the phylogeny with morphological and calling behaviours. She hopes
that she also has the opportunity to investigate introgression and hybridization within the genus.

Jordan Crabbe is working on Hemiergis, a species that has received much taxonomic attention
but for which morphological studies have produced widely conflicting results. Preliminary genetic
work also has indicated that there are discrepancies in the current taxonomy of Hemiergis. This
project will use three independent data sets (two mtDNA gene, one nDNA gene) to produce a
detailed molecular phylogeny and to this morphological data will be added. These data sets will
be used to examine the developmental hypothesis put forth for digit loss in this genus, the
mechanism of species diversification in southwestern Australia and produce a taxonomic revi-
sion.

Geoff Kay has just completed Honours on the comparative phylogeographic patterns of three
southwest Western Australian lizards. Deep phylogeographic signal was detected in each of the
species observed, and resulted in potential range extensions for IUCN listed threatened Cteno-
tus lancelini. Of most interest, his project was able to identify common biogeographic regions
significant for conservation efforts in the southwest of Western Australia. Geoff is currently pre-
paring his thesis as a series of papers to be published later this year.

University of Canberra

Institute for Applied Ecology

Some recent goings: Hard worker Dave Hunter has completed his PhD on the conservation
management of two threatened frog species in south-eastern NSW and is now working as a
threatened species officer in the NSW Department of Environment and Climate Change. In that
capacity, he is continuing his research on corroboree frogs and other threatened high mountain
species. Damien Fordham has completed his PhD on population dynamics and indigenous har-
vest of the northern snake-necked tortoise in Arnhem Land and taken up a postdoctoral position
with the Centre for Climate Change Modelling at Adelaide University. John Roe has completed
his PhD on the secret life of the eastern long-necked turtle and taken up a postdoctoral position
with Purdue University in Indiana. Alex Quinn has completed his PhD on sex determination in
reptiles and has taken up a postdoctoral position with RSBS at ANU to work on some interesting
human problems. Let's hope we don't lose him from herpetology. Martha Rees has completed
her honours year on the secret lives of eastern long-necked tortoises in the suburbs, with some
surprising results--they do quite well despite the traffic and other obvious perils. She is now
working as an ecologist with ENSR Australia. Ben Corey completed his honours on the habits
of the inland carpet python and has moved to Maningrida where he is working on a range of
wildlife utilization projects with Bawinanga Aboriginal Corporation.

Nadav Pezaro completed his honours on nesting behaviour sex allocation of Physignathus
lesueurii and travelled the world before bedding down plans to return to Australia to continue his
research. David Steer wrapped up his Honours studying how agile wallabies keep from being
ambushed by saltwater crocodiles and is using his technical expertise at Sentinel Instruments in
Canberra. Emma Cheetham completed her Honours on communal nesting in Sydney skinks
and is working as a research assistant in the eWater CRC at UC. Sarah Ross completed her
honours on the potential of frogs for natural pest control in the rice agro-ecosystems and is how
working for the Nursing Department at University of Canberra. Shona Hodgetts completed her
honours on DMRT1 and HSP expression in normal and sex reversed central bearded dragons.
She is now working for AQUIS. David Lowery has completed his honours on new approaches
to habitat modelling for the northern Corroboree Frog.



Some Recent Comings: Christina Castellano joined us from the US where she recently com-
pleted a PhD on the wood turtle Clemmys insculpta. She has recently started a postdoc with
Steve Sarre and Will Osborne on earless dragon conservation, and will be developing experi-
ments to test habitat structure hypotheses and to estimate dispersal using microsatellite DNA
markers. In her spare time, she is continuing her work with the WCS and the IUCN Tortoise and
Freshwater Turtle Specialist Group on a conservation strategy for Madagascar tortoises, and
visited there in January. Coming across from the ANU, Tariq Ezaz joins Steve Sarre and Arthur
Georges to start a postdoc on sex in dragons, using some spiffy comparative hybridization tech-
nigues to probe the dragon genome. Carla Eisemberg joined us last year from the remote
depths of the Amazonian rainforest with great anticipation for study in the driest continent on
earth. Unfortunately her project is on pig-nosed turtle nesting biology and harvest dynamics in the
remote depths of the Papuan rainforest.

Action at the Front: On the lizard front, Arthur Georges and Stephen Sarre are continuing their
work on sex in dragons under renewed funding from the ARC. A highlight from last year was the
appearance of some of the results in Science with lead author Alex Quinn. Also a h